Council on General Education Minutes
March 22, 2018 – 3:30 p.m. – Stipes 501
Spring 2018 CGE Membership	
Steve Bennett			Geology				(Math/Natural Sciences)
Krista Bowers Sharpe		Library					(At-Large)
Ute Chamberlin			History					(Humanities)
Jonathan Day			Political Science			(Social Sciences)
Gary Daytner			Educational Studies			(At-Large)
Keith Holz, Chair		Art					(Humanities/Fine Arts)
Bob Intrieri			Psychology				(Social Sciences)
Kishor Kapale			Physics					(Math/Natural Sciences)
Mike Lukkarinen		RPTA					(Human Well-Being)
Kathleen O’Donnell-Brown	English					(Basic Skills/Writing)
Betsy Perabo			Liberal Arts & Sciences			(Multicultural)
David Zanolla			Communication				(Basic Skills/Public Speaking)
Colton Markey			Student Government Association
Kyle Mayborn			College of Arts & Sciences		(Ex-Officio, Deans’ Council Rep.)
Nancy Parsons			Office of the Provost			(Ex-Officio, Provost’s Rep.)
Michelle Yager			Advising Center			(Ex-Officio, COAA Rep.)

GERC Members
Marjorie Allison		English					(Past Chair, CGE)
Cheryl Bailey			Communication				(Fine Arts & Communication)
Kristine Kelly			Psychology				(CAGAS)
Martin Maskarinec		Computer Sciences			(Business & Technology)
Gordon Pettit			Philosophy				(Arts & Sciences)
Diane Sandage			Sociology & Anthropology		(Past Chair, CGE)
Emily Shupe			DFMH					(Education & Human Services)

CGE Members Excused/Absent: Kapale
GERC Members Excused/Absent: Shupe
Ex-Officio Members Excused/Absent: Yager
Faculty and Administrative Visitors:  Lori Baker-Sperry (Liberal Arts & Sciences, Provost’s Office Intern), Richard Cangro (Music), Anita Hardeman (Music), Emily Hart (Music), Pete Jorgensen (Chair, Communication/Communication Sciences and Disorders), Kat Myers (Chair, Art), Tammie Walker (Director, Music)
Call to Order and Approval of Minutes and Agenda
Changes and amendments were made to the minutes of March 1, 2018, and they were approved as corrected. 
Announcements – Today’s meeting must be ended by 4:45 p.m. because the Provost candidate interview with students and the campus community is in Stipes 501 at 5:00.
New Business
Provost’s Office Report – Associate Provost Parsons is still missing some fall assessment reports and contacted those departments again today.
College of Arts and Sciences Report – Dr. Mayborn had nothing to report.
University Advising Report – Ms. Yager was absent.
Faculty Senate Report – Dr. Perabo had nothing to report.
CGE Report: Chairperson Holz sent out the TeleSTARS message reminding faculty and chairs to review the writing requirements for Gen Ed. He has received one reply. He suggested that CGE/GERC give thought to how to further educate faculty on these requirements. In the past, the CGE Chair has given a brief talk at the fall Faculty Assembly, and Chairperson Holz is willing to do that this year. He also thinks the council should consider other ways to educate and get the word out about the writing requirements.
The Office of International Admissions sent Chairperson Holz articulation requests from three Chinese students participating in a 1+2+1 program with WIU. Chairperson Holz has circulated the seven syllabi to CGE members for review, but there are a lot of problems with them, such as insufficient information about the nature of exams and assignments. He noted that there was no preliminary clearance from CGE about these courses, and he has asked International Admissions to obtain additional information from the Chinese universities.
Chairperson Holz announced that some CGE/GERC members are interested in voting on maintaining the current status quo for Gen Ed. He explained this would mean maintaining the current descriptions, requirements, and categories exactly as they exist rather than pursuing the council’s ongoing, robust engagement with the three remaining proposals. Chairperson Holz asked if anyone wanted to make a motion.
Motion: To maintain the status quo (Allison/Zanolla)
Dr. Allison pointed out that CGE/GERC has talked for 1½ years, and she feels it is worth voting now and, parenthetically, moving on to discuss writing requirements and perhaps class size. Dr. Pettit assumes a “no” vote would not rule out discussing the other proposals and then going back to a consideration of maintaining the status quo because it may still turn out to be the preferred method after a more thorough discussion. Chairperson Holz stated that the vote would strictly be regarding the categories and their descriptions of hours; there will still be other work for CGE/GERC to do, such as addressing issues of writing and perhaps dealing with General Education Global Issues, although the Foreign Language/Global Issues requirement is outside of CGE/GERC’s domain.
Dr. Day pointed out that having more discussion about the Gen Ed proposals generates valuable information for future committees that review Gen Ed, so he would not like to see the review ended prematurely. Dr. Day admitted that he is a huge critic of how long the process has taken, but it seems the decision is coming down to the wire and discussions are finishing up, so he is not in favor of ending that process now. He added that if the council voted in two to four weeks, it would allow for more discussion and information for the future. 
Dr. Kelly pointed out that there are only three more CGE/GERC meetings this semester, so something must be done to finish the work this semester. Chairperson Holz remarked there have been some great ideas in the Gen Ed proposals, but there are many tricky aspects for each; any changes set up a chain reaction of complications that CGE/GERC will have to address at least into the early fall. Some GERC members indicated their unwillingness to serve beyond the current semester.
Motion: That paper ballots be used (Intrieri/Sandage)
MOTION TO USE PAPER BALLOTS APPROVED 15 YES – 1 NO – 1 ABSTENTION
Friendly Amendment: That “in General Education categories and descriptions” be added to the end of the original motion (Holz)
FRIENDLY AMENDMENT ACCEPTED
Paper ballots were distributed and collected by the Recording Secretary and counted by the CGE Secretary and the Recording Secretary.
MOTION TO MAINTAIN THE STATUS QUO IN GENERAL EDUCATION CATEGORIES AND DESCRIPTIONS APPROVED 15 YES – 3 NO – 0 ABSTENTIONS
Chairperson Holz pointed out that the vote shows overwhelming support for keeping the Gen Ed descriptions and categories as they are currently. He asked for volunteers to work on a subcommittee to discuss the writing component of Gen Ed. He pointed out that Dr. Perabo has advanced a pithy statement but it needs worked out a bit more. He clarified that although the subcommittee will consider all of Gen Ed, it may determine that there are reasons not to include certain areas within the writing requirement. 
Dr. Allison agreed that the council needs to discuss writing across all of General Education, but she hopes the group can also discuss how large Gen Ed classes should be, which has not been considered over the past 1½ years. Associate Provost Parsons pointed out that there are resource issues that must be kept in mind when considering class sizes. Dr. Maskarinec observed that there are some Gen Ed courses in departments that are experiencing low enrolled courses, while at the same time other Gen Ed classes have more than 50 students and, thus, a lesser writing component. He thinks this needs to be evened out. Dr. Maskarinec does not think any Gen Ed class now should have more than 50 students. Associate Provost Parsons reiterated that this is a resource issue. Dr. Maskarinec related that he has reviewed this issue a little; courses like SOC 100, PSY 100, and WS 190 have historically had large enrollments, while some other Gen Ed classes are tutored study. Dr. Maskarinec pointed out that current General Education guidelines state that classes with enrollments over 50 do not have to have defined writing requirements; he thinks that if this is to continue to be true, the council should do something to cap those courses. He noted that the cap for all History courses is 45, and he thinks that is the model to follow.
Dr. Baker-Sperry stated that, as a member of a program that was eliminated, the only thing that kept Women’s Studies going for so long was SCH because there were a lot of students with double majors whose second major was Women’s Studies. She related she has never taught a course that was 50 students or fewer, and she sees potential for other programs to have this same problem in the future. She stressed that this is not just a staff issue, although she does have a colleague that was laid off; sometimes these decisions affect programs in different ways than would be immediately considered. 
Dr. Allison related that 1½ years ago, CGE/GERC tried to determine what makes WIU special and distinctive and what the University can sell, and the Multicultural category was a stumbling block because it is an oddity. Dr. Allison only teaches small classes, but she thinks that is a selling point; she believes freshmen should be in smaller classes when possible. She believes that if writing is part of a Gen Ed class, that class should have an enrollment less than 50; this can then become a transformative moment for students and can help them connect in a way that does not happen when there are more than 50 students in a class. Mr. Markey talked to a student who transferred to WIU from Illinois State University, and she remarked on the fact that WIU faculty actually seem to care about students as opposed to her experience at ISU with 100 students in a class. The student was impressed that, with 20-28 students in a class at WIU, professors know each student’s name, so there is a connection when the student needs to talk to the professor. 
Dr. Baker-Sperry warned that it should not be said that faculty who teach large classes do not care about their students nor have a personal relationship with them, noting that sometimes faculty teach in different ways than writing intensive. She explained that in large classes faculty can divide students into groups or use different strategies to address writing requirements. She does not think that all General Education classes have to be taught the same way. Dr. Perabo asked if Dr. Baker-Sperry teaches differently in her Gen Ed class than in other classes. Dr. Perabo normally has students write something every week in addition to writing one paper with the option to revise. She asked what Dr. Baker-Sperry thinks would be appropriate to say about the writing requirement for a class of 100 students. Dr. Baker-Sperry explained that Women’s Studies minors many times come into the program from the Introduction to Women’s Studies class, and if that class is forced to be small it reduces that pipeline. She related that before the first General Education review and before the “W” requirement was eliminated, she taught 180 students in a Women’s Studies “W” course. She required students to write a paper and complete a rewrite and had to schedule them to work with her at times that she did not have other things to do, such as the week of Thanksgiving, and that was insane. She added that the class was changed to allow her to do almost all of the writing in class; she no longer gave students a rewrite option but talked to and engaged with them during class time. She believes writing every week is too much in a large class, and the assignments are difficult to grade quickly as well.
Chairperson Holz remarked there is a good reason to maintain some large classes, but there is also a reason to have a more rigorous writing requirement for some courses under 50. Dr. Kelly suggested that maybe the council should consider making writing a goal or recommendation rather than a mandate. She thinks that if the council could find a way to get Gen Ed professors thinking about writing and if chairs could figure out a way to support this, it would be great.
Chairperson Holz asked what the largest class size is for a General Education course. Dr. Intrieri replied that PSY 100 has an enrollment of 180 and no teaching assistant. Chairperson Holz observed there is a huge difference between a course of 60 students and one of 150 students. He asked why 50 is the magic number to determine whether writing is required. Ms. O’Donnell-Brown related that in ENG 280 professors talk to students a lot about the changes they will have to make when they enter a different discourse community. She does not think that Gen Ed classes are doing their job if they are not initiating students into their discourse communities and the expectations of those communities. This can be done, for example, by writing lab reports in science classes because that is the writing component of their discourse community. 
Dr. Allison observed that every slight change the council has tried to make in Gen Ed runs along the fault lines of enrollment and resources. She thinks this seems to be a moment in time when class sizes could be brought down and students spread around to a greater degree than currently. She believes the vast majority of students tend to have more transformative experiences in smaller classes. Dr. Day asked how students will be spread around. Dr. Allison replied that if the cap on Gen Ed classes is brought down and all classes capped at 50, then the extra 30 or so students would go into another section, which keeps a faculty member employed, or into another department, which gives that department SCH. Dr. Perabo expressed her support for this idea. She stated her original idea as to require writing in the Humanities category because she was not sure how the requirement would work in the Social Sciences; she wanted to hear more from them about what the Social Sciences are doing in their Gen Ed classes. Dr. Perabo’s inclination is to think through how CGE/GERC can apply the writing requirements to all categories. She believes that now that there are lower enrollments throughout the University, the council should capitalize on that to consider really strict, strong writing requirements that she thinks will ultimately be the most helpful for students. 
Dr. Bennett observed that the largest enrollments for science classes are in non-laboratory settings, such as Oceanography or Astronomy classes, which he expects are over 50. He explained they are in high demand because students need the science credits but do not want to take a lab. He does not think that sufficient faculty are available to spread out these courses. He does not think the solution is one-size-fits-all and recommended that CGE/GERC may want to consider other options. Dr. Pettit remarked there could be some potential unforeseen circumstances for the Social Sciences if a cap was placed on Gen Ed enrollments, especially for Sociology and Psychology. He noted that if class sizes are lowered, departments may be able to claim a need to hire faculty in those areas, which may be a good thing if it could be done, but which might also disproportion departments over the long haul and change the makeup of the faculty. 
Dr. Day remarked that a student who wanted to sign up for a class that was capped at 50 might get discouraged because he/she might not be able to take the most popular class; if students are excited to learn about a topic, keeping it unnecessarily capped could cause negative feedback from students and affect their morale. Mr. Markey stated that putting caps on large Gen Ed courses would not discourage him because other Gen Ed classes might be offered in place of ones that are capped; what would worry him more is if fewer higher level classes were offered that he is interested in taking. Dr. Kelly pointed out that all courses have caps, and students may or may not be able to get into their favorite courses. She thinks it would be good for chairs to think about redistribution; perhaps they would be able to offer extra sections of some courses. She does not, however, think that CGE/GERC should mandate this, adding that chairs may not be thinking about these kinds of things when scheduling courses.
Dr. Baker-Sperry fears that the University is losing program diversity by absorbing programs, such as Women’s Studies, into something else. Dr. Allison agrees that the University is losing program diversity, and it makes her feel sick. She continues to speak publicly about this and spoke while it was happening, but the reality is this is where WIU is right now. She is not sure if caps would have the consequence of smaller Women’s Studies courses being taught, but she does not think a program should come down to one person able to teach courses. Dr. Allison stated she is not trying to dilute Women’s Studies, but she knows there are people who are qualified to teach those courses, so if CGE/GERC caps Gen Ed courses at 50, she does not necessarily see that as a bad thing. Dr. Baker-Sperry related that every semester she has to contact departments to see who is free to teach Women’s Studies courses two semesters into the future. She foresees this happening in future for other courses beyond Women’s Studies in other programs that are struggling because of decisions that are made like the one that CGE/GERC is currently considering. She added that the consideration is not just SCH because there may be other faculty that can teach those classes. 
Associate Dean Mayborn pointed out that almost all classes at WIU are small, so the University can honestly say it has small class sizes, even in Gen Ed classes, without this needing to be mandated. He pointed out that only one PSY 100 class is closed at 80; others are still open without having reached their cap. WS 190 has enrollment of 71 with a cap of 75; one section of SOC 100 has enrollment of 53; the others have 13-43.   He wonders how many classes would be affected if the council made this recommendation. Dr. Pettit pointed out that Astronomy has a cap of 100 but current enrollments in the 50s. Dr. Baker-Sperry believes that times will get better and numbers will be higher someday. Dr. Pettit responded that if this comes to pass, WIU can hire more people. 
Dr. Perabo stated that the council is trying to figure out what will best benefit students; if the council thinks it is beneficial to have smaller classes where students do more writing, then CGE/GERC should recommend it. She suspects that exceptions may still be needed; Psychology, Sociology, and Women’s Studies may want to push for classes with less writing requirements. Associate Provost Parsons believes the council will need to define what they consider to be huge classes. Associate Dean Mayborn observed that ANTH 110 is overenrolled at 92 with a cap of 90. Chairperson Holz stated that size is a matter of engineering, but quality in General Education is what the University should offer and be known for because that is used in recruiting. He added that for the past 15 years he has found that the secret which WIU does not broadcast is its small class sizes. Associate Dean Mayborn disagreed, stating that the administration does broadcast this. Chairperson Holz related that 15 years ago he was told that WIU is a state university and should not advertise that it offers small classes. 
Chairperson Holz asked how the council would like to proceed with this discussion. He observed that the discussion of class size seems paired to the writing requirements discussion. He would propose that CGE/GERC apply strengthened writing requirements to class size but noted that some members want to keep writing requirements for all courses. Dr. Maskarinec observed that part of the discussion last time seemed to indicate that classes in the Fine Arts might find some problems with increasing writing across all courses. He observed that there are guests that could speak to this. Chairperson Holz is in favor of increased writing requirements, even in Studio Art; they are in the syllabus that was approved by CGE, but he does know if this is being carefully monitored. He added that an increased writing requirement would be excellent for ART 180. Music professor Anita Hardeman stated that in Music classes students talk and write about music, and the writing requirement for Music is not a burden. She added that if Music courses do not involve writing, they do not have Gen Ed designation.
Music professor Richard Cangro asked about the specifics of the writing proposal. Dr. Perabo responded that a revised writing requirement was part of her original proposal to the council. She added that currently the requirement for courses with enrollments under 50 is one written assignment with written or oral feedback from the instructor and opportunity for revision. She thinks “students should be writing on a regular basis, with weekly writing requirements as the norm. These may include many different types of writing, graded or ungraded, such as brief in-class analyses, one-page student reports on material studied outside of class, guided analysis sheets, and essay questions on exams.” Dr. Cangro observed it seems reasonable to ask students to have some kind of assessment of their writing weekly. Dr. Perabo stated that Chairperson Holz recently sent out a link to a page with possible examples of five types of writing. Music professor Emily Hart told the council that she already does these types of writing assignments in the two to four Gen Ed classes she teaches every semester, so she suspects this is already being done in the School of Music.
Dr. Maskarinec asked how this proposal fits into Math classes. He believes the answer can be found in Ms. O’Donnell-Brown’s discussion of discourse communities which involve discipline-specific writing. He does not think students should be required to write one-page papers in Math classes but should learn how to communicate within that discourse community. He pointed out that within the Computer Sciences discourse community that involves writing code. He noted that Calculus, which is not prose, has its own type of discourse community. He thinks that Math and the quantitative sciences would fit under the discourse community definition, but writing essays is a different kind of discussion. Chairperson Holz would be inclined to agree, while Ms. O’Donnell-Brown disagrees a little. She noted that junior high math requires that students keep a reflective journal about which problems give them trouble so that they can reflect on their own learning. She thinks this type of thing might be possible with college Math classes; they might be able to write a paragraph here and there, and there are other possibilities besides this one that could be explored. She observed that computer scientists write articles, so CS students could look at those and respond in writing. Chairperson Holz agreed that students should be able to put into words what they learn while writing mathematical formulas. 
[bookmark: _GoBack]Dr. Perabo suggested that perhaps Math and Computer Sciences should be exempted from the writing proposal. Dr. Maskarinec replied that perhaps Math more than Computer Sciences. He explained that in Computer Science classes, students need to write code, and they have to be able to explain what they did because many people do not know how to read code. Chairperson Holz suggested that he could ask representatives from the Department of Mathematics to respond via email.
Dr. Baker-Sperry believes there are disciplines, and possibly introductory courses, where it does not make sense to add an artificial element which is labor intensive and might mean that something else does not get taught. She requires a lot of reading in WS 190, which can be done in large classes, but she has seen that whenever reading is mentioned in GERC discussions, the subject is dropped. She stated that she can manage all the writing in a large class, but suspects that requiring faculty to do that additional work may possibly be an artificial add-on at that level. 
Associate Provost Parsons stated that CGE did discuss reading as important to writing; the council looked at requirements for reading in Gen Ed classes, but the discussion did not seem to go anywhere. She pointed out that, interestingly, the reading discussion does not include those that deal with reading expectations in education. She agrees that if CGE/GERC is going to talk about writing, maybe the council should talk about reading, too. Chairperson Holz asked if anyone would like to work on this as part of a subcommittee and come up with a draft proposal based upon these conversations. Ms. O’Donnell-Brown volunteered. 
Dr. Allison asserted that no one serving on CGE/GERC assigns more pages to read than her, so she thinks that reading and writing is being done in Gen Ed; she sees the two as going hand-in-hand. She stated that, in terms of math and science, there is an expectation of writing because that is part of Gen Ed, so she is not talking about imposing something new. She thinks the council should talk about what is really happening in these classes and if that that matches what CGE/GERC thinks is happening. She wants to find out if students are doing enough writing on campus and if faculty are assigning what CGE anticipates that they will assign.
Ms. O’Donnell-Brown stated that her Unit B research project was about writing in General Education, and she found that there is a lot of writing going on across the University. She received a number of syllabi and does not think the current state of writing is a disaster. Dr. Kelly related that the Department of Psychology will be discussing this at a meeting next week, so she collected Gen Ed syllabi from the last two years in preparation. She found them to be widely variable. She thinks what may be needed is reminding faculty about the requirements because she found that assignments varied from one 2-page paper to thirteen 6- to 9-page papers.
Chairperson Holz believes the subcommittee could move fairly quickly. He thinks Dr. Perabo is off to a great start with her writing proposal. Drs. Day, Perabo, and Bennett volunteered to serve on the writing subcommittee in addition to Ms. O’Donnell-Brown. Chairperson Holz suggested the charge to the subcommittee be to draft a proposal on how to revise the current requirement, to determine how writing will be required and recommended across disciplines and across the categories in Gen Ed, and to consider class size. Dr. Perabo remarked that this seems like a lot to cover. Chairperson Holz replied that the writing requirement is currently based on class size, so the subcommittee should decide if there should be different requirements for courses that are large or if that distinction is not necessary. 
Dr. Chamberlin pointed out that CGE/GERC has not clearly established if there is a need to change the wording of the current requirement; the council has heard anecdotally that many Gen Ed courses already require the kind of writing that is desired. She wonders if what is needed is just conveying the current recommendations more effectively or if the council wishes to move beyond the current recommendations to more stringent standards. She wonders if the council wishes to create a range of expectations that is flexible enough to apply to all Gen Ed courses or, based on some discipline-specific concerns, if more specific writing requirements are needed for each category. Chairperson Holz stated that he concurs, and these are the questions that a subcommittee should consider.
Associate Provost Parsons pointed out that everyone seems to have difficulty defining the current writing requirements. She suggested that the council could consider how many pages of writing are expected for courses with enrollments over 50, fewer than 50, or for all. Dr. Perabo stated that chairs should have the leverage to be able to say professors need to require X number of pages weekly or that writing should be X percentage of the grade. Associate Provost Parsons believes that CGE/GERC should be able to say what that number is and not just say over or under 50 enrollments require writing or not. She stated that professors expect students in their courses to write, but the council has no idea what that means across the curriculum; it could be that various departments expect more, but CGE/GERC just does not know if some departments require one page of writing and others three to five eight-page papers. She thinks decisions are being made based on anecdotal thinking. Chairperson Holz asserted it does not matter what departments are doing now if the council is talking about what they want departments to do in the future. Associate Provost Parsons stressed that right now no one knows across the board what is being done; there is no way of knowing if everyone is requiring five-page papers. She does not know how far the discussion can go without determining what is already being done because a definition needs to be determined as to how many papers should be required, amount of writing needed, or other expectations, and Gen Ed has nothing like that right now. She thinks that if something like this is going to be created, it should include specifics about number of pages or number of words but should be flexible regarding type of class or program. She stressed that the council should be very clear about its expectations in the new proposal. Dr. Perabo stated that she would not necessarily suggest 10-15 pages, but agrees that something has to be defined more than what Gen Ed requires now.  Dr. Intrieri asked if Gen Ed currently has a writing requirement but no criterion for what that writing requirement is; Associate Provost Parsons responded that is correct. She added that the expectation is that writing with the opportunity to revise is required for courses with fewer than 50 students but not for courses with enrollments over 50. 
Motion: To adjourn (Kelly). Meeting adjourned at 4:45 p.m. 
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